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DRAFT MINUTES

These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference  of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on Monday, 9 May 2011.  Every attempt has been made to make these minutes as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.  However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as an official account of the actions of the Governing Body occurring at an actual meeting.  If changes are approved, revised minutes will be posted to the website and/or provided with changes as announced at a future meeting. 

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, May 9, 2011 at 7:40 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Robert E. Hitchcock





Lawrence La Ronde 
Everett Merrill
 (8:10 p.m.) 
Frank Righetti 




Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano, Jr. 

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator




Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Singleterry.    

Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 13, 2010.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 14, 2010, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 17, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Frank D’Amore, 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, commented that amending the current commercial vehicle ordinance to allow vehicles to park in driveways would cause other vehicles from that residence to be parked on the streets.  If the current ordinance were properly enforced, there would be no need to amend it.  He commented that the resolution opposing Senate Bill S1351 would send the message that this council opposes transparency in government.  

Jack Fowler, 92 Westervelt Avenue, North Plainfield, commented that commercial vehicles should be old, old business.  It has become out of hand, he said; simply eliminate commercial vehicles from the Borough, unless they are parked in a garage.  He stated his concerns about a neighborhood two-family house with six satellite dishes,  suggesting illegal housing.  Council President Stabile advised that a two-family house is allotted two dishes; however, when tenancy changes, dishes are often added.  Mr. Fowler suggested that the homeowners be required to have the old dish removed before the installation of a new dish whenever there is a change in tenancy.   
NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Plenary Retail Consumption and Distribution Licenses – Local Fees – F.S.S.  Council President Stabile explained that liquor license fees are established via ordinance and run fiscally.  As the last increase was five years ago, if this ordinance passed, it would be in force for the renewal of the licenses in July.  Mr. Phoenix advised that the Borough may only increase the fees 20% over the prior year’s fees.    
2.
Resolution in Opposition to S1351 – F.S.S.  Council President Stabile advised that he would reject Mr. D’Amore’s dispute and that Senator Weinberg’s suggestions were misguided.  Many of the provisions were good to excellent, while others were ridiculous.  Under this bill, any electronic communication would be subject to OPRA, which is too far reaching.  Governing bodies would have to put estimations on the time that public comment portions of meetings would begin.  Much of the bill would have a negative impact on local government.  He encourage opposition to the bill as it isn’t very practical.  

Mrs. Forbes explained that she didn’t find the bill to be terribly well written.  Estimating exact times never works; they need to go back to the drawing board and realize that this bill would call for increased staffing. 

Mr. La Ronde agreed with most of what the Council President said.  Some of these criteria would call for great effort.  Agendas and minutes completed three days prior to meetings would allow Council more prep time, but how could the running time of a presentation or a proclamation with awardees present be judged in advance?  He would oppose the bill because it is just unrealistic.  

Mrs. Forbes reminded that North Plainfield council meetings have public comment sessions; yet, only three people were attending tonight.   

OLD BUSINESS: 
1.
Commercial Vehicles – F.S.S.  Council President Stabile explained that the subcommittee had offered several recommendations.   Mr. Hitchcock had commented  that the Borough had become a very blue collar town.  Some communities of high-esteem don’t even have such ordinances.  The issue deserves re-examination; and, the subcommittee’s ideas need to be refined by the Council and the attorney.  
Title 39 should define a commercial vehicle; it says that any vehicle used for commercial purposes is a commercial vehicle.  A pickup truck parked on Norwood Avenue has been ticketed several times, but the judge threw it out of court because although it has commercial signage, the truck lacks commercial plates.  
This amendment would prohibit overnight parking on the street of all commercial vehicles.  One commercial vehicle could be parked in the driveway, providing the vehicle met weight restrictions.  Accessories such as ladders, piping and tools must be properly secured to the vehicle.  Any item which is considered to be hazardous must be removed from the vehicle.  Offensive signage on the vehicle is prohibited.  Limousines and taxis are allowed, but may not park on the street.  Trailers or anything in tow are prohibited, unless stored in a garage.  Commercial zones in town would remain.  

Mr. Hitchcock suggested the securing of accessories to the vehicle be limited to overnight parking.  He proposed adding the word “odorous” to the requirement of removing items which are considered to be hazardous.  He added that only commercial trailers should be prohibited and advised that the taxes in North Plainfield were such that the change was necessary.

Mr. La Ronde questioned if limousines and taxis would be considered equally?  What about stretch limousines; should it be size specific?  With commercial vehicles proliferating in town, how would they be enforced?  The Council President advised that Property Maintenance and Zoning would enforce the ordinance.  A change in the ordinance would send a message.  Answering Mr. La Ronde, the Council President stated that the new ordinance would be advertised and posted on the website in order to advise the public; perhaps the Police Department should issue warnings instead of tickets from the offset.  

Mr. Singleterry agreed with the recommendations and suggested moving ahead with the ordinance.  He proposed that vehicles must fit in the driveway and not obstruct the sidewalks or roadways.  Mr. Bernstein advised that the Council may be as specific as is feasible and enforceable in the amendment.  Mayor Giordano assured that he would not sign off on stretch limousines in the driveway. 
Mr. La Ronde questioned if vehicles with wraps would be considered commercial.   Council President Stabile explained that they would be acceptable so long as the signage were not too graphic or offensive.  Mr. Hitchcock suggested changing the word “offensive” to read “foul” or “obscene” as it would be easier to enforce.      

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:


Mrs. Forbes reported that the incumbents were re-elected and the budget was passed in the school election.  

Mr. Hitchcock reported that the Historic Preservation Commission would meet tomorrow.  As the Council liaison to the Shade Tree Advisory Board, he thanked the Department of Public Works for their efforts regarding trees and thanked Mr. Hollod for the information to develop the Shade Tree documentation.  The Vermeule Yard Sale is this Saturday, May 14.  

Mr. Singleterry reported that the April 29 “Take Back the Night” was very successful.  
Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Hitchcock and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:35 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

05/09/11


